Draft Daily Minutes
Belfast, 2019


SEVENTH  SESSION
Thursday, 6th June 2019
1.45pm
The Assembly again convened, the Moderator leading in prayer.

CPA ALTERNATIVE PRESENTATION

Life Always Matters
The Very Rev Dr Norman Hamilton, Convener of the Council for Public Affairs, introduced the presentation, Life Always Matters – speaking into the professional and public square on human dignity. 

On the subject of adolescent mental health a video on the work of The Big House was shown and Dr Caroline Thompson, Consultant Clinical Psychologist also contributed. 

On dementia care, a video of the work of Adelaide House was introduced by Miss Karen Jardine, Public Affairs Officer, following which she interviewed Mrs Denise Keegan, Head of Older People Services. 

Professor Max Watson, Consultant Palliative Medicine Western Trust, made a presentation on palliative care. 

Mr Roy Beggs MLA, Mr Stewart Dickson MLA and Mr Gordon Lyons took part in a panel discussion led by Miss Jardine. 

The Moderator thanked all the participants and closed the presentation in prayer at 2.45pm 
The Assembly engaged in worship conducted by the Moderator and others. The Moderator invited the Rev Glen Scrivener to address the Assembly.

Intermission
RECEPTION OF RECENTLY RETIRED MINISTERS AND NEW LICENTIATES
The Moderator received Ministers recently retired and those recently licensed, who were presented respectively by the Rev NJ McCullough, Convener of the Council for Training in Ministry, and the Rev Dr TD Allen, Dean of Ministerial Studies and Development. The Moderator led in prayer.
The Report of the COUNCIL FOR TRAINING IN MINISTRY (Reports pp247-279) was submitted by the Rev NJ McCullough, together with the following Supplementary Report:
(A) RECEPTION OF MINISTERS AND LICENTIATES COMMITTEE

As indicated in the reports, Appendix 6 on page 277, ‘Recommendations concerning Ministers Without Charge and Licentiates Not Serving an Assistantship under Code Par 219A’, a recommendation is included here concerning Mr J.R. Kernohan as follows:

Templepatrick
Mr J.R. Kernohan to be retained as licentiate; but that the Presbytery of Templepatrick be required to review his circumstances and status.

Revised resolution 7

That the recommendations in Appendix 6 and in Supplementary Reports page SR concerning those whose retention as licentiates and ministers without charge has been sought by presbyteries be adopted.

(B) MINISTERIAL STUDIES AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

1. The proposed Flexible Pathway Panel, as stated in the reports, Appendix 3, paragraph 4 on page 268, has been changed. The Council Convener and Secretary have been removed to allow them to be available for the hearing of any appeal. The new membership is: the Ministerial Studies and Development Convener and Secretary; the Principal, the Professor of Practical Theology and two other members of the Council. It is intended that the Council will appoint these additional members at the time when any review becomes necessary.

2. The following students for the ministry were presented with Certificates for Licensing at the Graduation Service on Thursday 23rd May: David Bingham, Peter Burke, John Graham, Gareth Keaveney, David Morrison.

3. The intended resolution concerning implementation of the Ministry Application Pathway Review referred to in Appendix 2 on page 267 of the reports has inadvertently been omitted. It is appended.

Additional resolution 3a

That the Assembly give approval for the proposals in Appendix 2 concerning the Ministry Application Pathway Review to be implemented beginning with applications made in 2020. 

(C) UNION THEOLOGICAL COLLEGE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

1. Further to the Council’s report to the General Assembly as printed, the Union Theological College Review Task Group (see pages 248-249, paragraphs 10-13 of the reports) reported to the Management Committee that it had considered a range of options for the future of the college and discussions had taken place at various levels with representatives of a number of institutions in Britain and Ireland. 

2. The Task Group recommended and the Management Committee agreed: 

(a) That a response to the QUB Review is made to Queen’s University.

(b) That a report to the General Assembly is prepared for the Supplementary Reports.

3. In addition, further exploration will be made concerning the obtaining of undergraduate degree awarding powers and of interim undergraduate validation options with other universities. As part of the report referred to at 2(b) above the narrative from the Management Committee, also adopted as the report of the Council, is shown below, with the Management Committee’s response referred to at 2(a) above attached as Appendix A and a submission made by the Principal to the University in January 2018 attached as Appendix B.

4. The Task Group also reported that it had looked at the financial implications of the various options it has examined. If the College teaches out the remaining Queen’s students and continues to teach ministry students with a reduced staff it will face an increasing annual deficit. Although initially small, it is anticipated this will reach and stabilise at approximately £250,000 in 2021. This is obviously unsustainable and underlines the importance of securing additional income through recruiting other students and online courses.

Narrative concerning Union Theological College adopted by the Council for Training in Ministry

1. Union Theological College (UTC) was formed in 1978 through the merging of two previous colleges: the Presbyterian College Belfast (Assembly’s College), formed in 1853 and Magee College Londonderry, formed in 1865. Since 1926, the College (then the Presbyterian College) has provided teaching on behalf of Queen’s University for degrees in theology. Over the years Union College had been joined by Edgehill College (Methodist), the Irish Baptist College, St Mary’s College and Belfast Bible College. Since 2015 however UTC has been the only college involved in the teaching of undergraduates.

2. The exodus of the other colleges led to QUB conducting a strategic review of theology in 2016. The review expressed concerns about the diversity of the theology degree and the College worked with the University to devise a new BA degree in Theology where 30% of the courses were taken outside Union College. This degree was fully approved by the University’s academic approval processes and the first year of this programme began in September 2018.  

3. In June 2018 the decisions of the General Assembly relating to a credible profession and to our relationship with the Church of Scotland resulted in a period of intense reporting and speculation around the relationship between Queen’s and UTC. Some asked if it was appropriate for Queen’s students to be taught by the theological college of the Presbyterian Church. One story (Belfast Telegraph 27 June) headlined ‘QUB reviewing links to Presbyterian College’ quoted a spokesperson from the University saying, ‘Queen’s said, “In light of a number of developments in recent weeks, the university is taking active steps to review the nature of its relationship with Union Theological College and several options are currently under consideration." In addition, when representatives of Union College met with University staff, including the Acting Vice Chancellor, reference was made to the General Assembly decisions, media reports and complaints that QUB was receiving, including some from those the University described as ‘senior Presbyterians’. Subsequent statements have attempted to distance the University from linking the review to the decisions of the General Assembly but prior to June 2018 there had been no indication that any review of the theology curriculum at UTC was planned for 2018. The evidence points inexorably to the conclusion that, were it not for the intense reporting during the 2018 General Assembly and speculation following it around the link with Queen’s, no review would have taken place.

4. The review was concluded in early October 2018 but the college was not consulted nor engaged in the process of report preparation after the Review team had met in September. Despite the College’s requests, the Report was withheld until after a final decision was made. There was therefore no opportunity for the College to correct inaccuracies or refute conclusions it felt were unwarranted. Despite this, on the basis of the Report, student intake for 2019 was suspended in December 2018 and on 9 April 2019 the University Senate decided to withdraw all undergraduate and postgraduate theology programmes, including postgraduate courses provided by the other colleges. 

5. Whilst accepting that the University has come to its final decision, the members of the Management Committee take issue with many of the assertions of the review and has written to the University challenging its basis and conclusions (see the Appendix A). The main criticisms made of UTC are around the diversity of its teaching and its lack of engagement with the University, both of which we strongly refute and College’s submission to the Review panel in September 2018 contradicted. 

6. With regard to diversity, the BA in Theology (see paragraph 2 above) was the mechanism agreed by the University itself to address the question of diversity, yet the review declared it inadequate before its commencement. In addition, the Management Committee maintains that for many years the faculty has taught a broad range of perspectives. No question of bias or lack of breadth has been raised by external examiners.  

7. With regard to engagement, the College engaged fully with the University in implementing the recommendations of the 2016 review. When these changes had been approved by the University’s own academic approval processes and implemented, the Principal wrote to the University in January 2018 suggesting further ways in which the relationship could be developed and asking for an opportunity to discuss this (see Appendix B). Although some subsequent meetings were held the focus was financial matters raised by Queen’s, and the College indicated its commitment to working positively with the University in addressing financial and governance issues relating to the Institute of Theology.  

8. In addition, the impression has been given, in the media at least, that the teaching standards at UTC are less than adequate. This has caused hurt and reputational damage to academic staff some of whom have worked with Queen’s University for many years and are globally recognised as experts in their field. In fact, the external examiners’ reports consistently stated that the learning experiences offered by Union College compared favourably with other UK universities and the National Student Survey results regularly placed Theology ahead of many other subjects within Queen’s University.

9. UTC and the committee deeply regret that a way could not be found to continue to work together. We are grateful for the long and productive relationship we have enjoyed with the University and remain open to mutual cooperation in the future should the opportunity present itself.

10. Whilst we regret that our partnership with Queen’s University has been ended, we believe the future provides new opportunities for Union College to deliver flexible and accessible programmes that will result in excellent training for our ministry students.  

11. The College remains committed, in cooperation with Queen’s University, to enabling all current Queen’s students to complete their studies over the next two plus years.

12. The Committee is very grateful that 13 new ministry students are to be proposed to the General Assembly for acceptance as candidates for the ordained ministry. Much work has been done by the faculty to prepare the new Master of Divinity programme and we are excited about the flexible and integrated pathway that the students will follow. 

13. Faculty have also worked hard at developing online courses which were first introduced at last year’s General Assembly. It is believed these will be a blessing to the church in the UK and Ireland and across the world and this is borne out by the encouraging feedback which has been received to date. 

14. The opportunity to teach theology at undergraduate level to non-ministry students has been very important and re-establishing such provision is a priority. This will require the obtaining of undergraduate degree awarding powers for the College or a validation agreement with another institution and, though work continues to make this happen, it may take some time.

15. It is intended that what is outlined in paragraphs 12-14 above will enable the College to continue to fulfil the General Assembly’s requirements in Code Par 119: It shall be a prime duty of the Union Theological College to provide for those theological studies or courses which may be required by the Assembly of its students for the ministry; and generally to promote theological education of high academic standard and practical training relevant to the work and witness of the Church. 

APPENDIX A 
(as referred to in paragraph 5 of the Narrative above)

Union Theological College Management Committee

Response to the Queen’s University Belfast 2018 Review Report, 22nd May 2019

Introduction

Queen’s University’s Review of Agreements and Relationships in the Institute of Theology was carried out in September 2018. On the basis of the review report, the Senate of Queen’s University decided to withdraw all degree programmes in theology on 9 April 2019.  Whilst we understand that the decision of the University is final, the members of the Management Committee of Union College wishes to put on record its response to this review report, and particularly to respond to the criticisms of the College presented in the report. In summary, we believe that the report arrives at conclusions which are based on a flawed review process and which did not provide adequate evidence to support its claims and conclusions.

1. Contrary to the claims made by the University, it is evident that the 2018 Review of the relationship with Union College was triggered by decisions made at the Presbyterian Church in Ireland’s (PCI) General Assembly in June 2018. No review of theology following the 2016 Strategic Review of Theology was alluded to by the University before that point. The following evidence may be presented to support this assertion:

· In a conversation with the Pro Vice Chancellor (PVC) in Sept/Oct 2017, the Principal mentioned the University’s concerns about breadth and diversity as outlined in the 2016 Strategic Review of Theology and was assured that this was not a major concern since these issues were being addressed by the diversity incorporated into the new degree programmes that had been approved by the University. If there were serious concerns about the modules offered by Union College it seems strange that these issues were not highlighted or mentioned by the University’s Programme Evaluation/Validation Meeting in its approval of the new programmes in May 2017.

· Following conversations with colleagues in the University at Christmas 2017, the Principal wrote to the PVC on 2 January 2018 and included a discussion paper in which he suggested that further consideration should be given to the place of theology in the University. The discussion paper, shared with the Director of the Institute of Theology, outlined some areas where improvements might be sought in seeking an enhancement of the work of the Institute of Theology. There was no response from the University to the issues raised in this paper. The subsequent claim in the 2018 Review Report that Union College was unwilling to make changes in its work as part of the Institute of Theology is contradicted by this request which was made six months before the 2018 Review was even mentioned.  

· The discussion paper submitted in January 2018 also opened the way for a conversation to take place in which, having considered all the options, the University and the College may have concluded that, for a variety of reasons, the relationship should be terminated. This could have been completed in a mutually-agreeable and respectful way without all the attendant negative publicity that surrounded the University’s decisions in June and December 2018 and in April 2019. The fact that the review was announced so hastily, and that its terms of reference were changed at least twice over the summer of 2018, is a further indication that it was a response to internal and external pressures being placed on the University following the June 2018 meeting of the PCI General Assembly. This fact was stated in a meeting with the Acting Vice Chancellor in June 2018 following the media interest in the relationship between Queen’s and Union College.  The PVC said he had come under pressure from those whom he described as “senior Presbyterians” to review the relationship with UTC. It is disappointing that there was no engagement or discussion of the substantial issues raised last summer by the media and by vocal critics of the College.

2. It should also be noted that the College, as the major stakeholder in the work of the Institute of Theology, was not consulted nor engaged in the process of report preparation after the Review Team had met in September 2018. In spite of the College’s requests, the Review Report was withheld from the College until after the Senate made its decision on 9 April 2019 to withdraw all theology programmes.  

3. The decision to suspend admissions for September 2019 intake was announced on 18 December 2018 without any prior consultation with the College. As a key stakeholder in the work of the Institute of Theology, it would seem necessary that the College would have been consulted with regard to the conclusions of the Review before critical decisions were made about suspending admissions, in the understanding that the decision would have a major impact on the College’s finances and reputation. Also, given the allegations made in the report against the College, it is highly regrettable and unreasonable that the College had no opportunity to offer evidence to refute these allegations before a final decision was taken. Further, the College was not given access to the University’s Withdrawal Pro Forma prior to the Senate’s decision. 

4. If, as the report claims, the modules offered by Union College were unacceptable to the University, why was the BA in Theology programme approved by the University in 2017 and opened for admissions in September 2018? If the Review Report and its recommendations were based exclusively on academic concerns, it seems altogether strange and inappropriate that the University should initiate a review of recently-approved programmes before those programmes had even begun to be delivered. The normal review and quality assurance process requires monitoring and review of modules on an annual basis in line with the University’s stated policies, but by initiating this review the University was contravening its own review process. It is clear that the motivation for the Review was not based on the poor performance of programmes that had not yet been delivered, the very programmes which the PVC said would deliver the required diversity. There was no indication from the University prior to June 2018 that the new programmes in theology failed to meet the University’s standards and expectations or were an inadequate response to the 2016 Strategic Review of Theology. 

5. The Review Report states that UTC did not accept the Strategic Review Panel’s recommendation for formal University participation in appointment processes for College teaching staff on University-validated programmes. In several places the report states that one of the reasons for bringing the relationship to an end was the University’s lack of involvement in the appointment of staff at Union College. Whilst no formal request was ever made with regard to this issue, representatives from the University were invited to participate informally in the appointment process for the three most recent appointments at Union College. The Director of the Institute of Theology, as an external assessor, was a member of the selection and interviewing panels, and made significant contributions to the process. Since the University made no direct contribution to the funding of these positions, and since they were appointments made by the General Assembly of PCI and its Council for Training in Ministry in order to deliver the mission of the College, the governance arrangements of the College did not allow for the University to have a direct, formal input into these appointments. All Union College academic staff are subject to the teacher recognition process administered through the Collaborative Provision Group of the University, which is the University’s own appointment and recognition process. In this way, the University retains total control over those who teach on University-validated programmes.

6. The Review Report states: “Evidence from external examiners/advisors confirmed that UTC was not in a position to change their modules to meet the requirements of the Review.” No documentary evidence to support this assertion has been provided to the College and none is offered in the Review Report. There is no evidence of communications from the University to the College requesting changes to modules nor were major concerns recorded through the University’s module review and monitoring process. The evidence arising from a detailed examination of the modules offered through the College in terms of reading lists, learning outcomes, and assessment regimes does not support the accusation that the modules were taught from only one perspective and lacked breadth and diversity. There was no evidence offered that the modules had failed to meet the requirements of the University’s external examiners. In fact, the external examiners’ reports consistently stated that the learning experiences offered by Union College compared favourably with other UK universities and the National Student Survey results regularly placed Theology ahead of many other subjects within Queen’s University. The students at Union regularly reported a high degree of satisfaction with their courses in recent years.

7. The Review Report says: “While the IOT Director was actively engaged in driving the required changes, it became apparent that some issues remained unresolved.” There is no written evidence and no minutes of meetings as to what these unresolved issues were, or how they were communicated to the College. In his discussion paper of January 2018 the Principal reports that the good relationship between the College and the Director of the Institute of Theology was one of the strengths which provided a good foundation for the future of Theology in the University. This is quite different from the Review Report’s narrative about the College not responding to the issues raised by the Director. Up to June 2018, the Principal regularly reported on the good relationship between himself and the Director, and their ability to address issues in an open and constructive way. If the Director of the Institute had identified any unresolved issues then it would be expected that they would have been reported in the minutes of the Institute’s Education/Postgraduate Committee or Theology Management Board and should be referenced in the minutes of the Theology Board.

8. The Review report alleges that there was a lack of encouragement by Union College for students to attend a student development event on Ecumenism in May 2018. This event was arranged by the Director of the Institute in cooperation with the Corrymeela Community, and there was no active involvement by the Principal in making the arrangements. When the Principal heard about the event, and asked about arrangements, participation and promotion of the event, the Director reported that the support of the Principal had not been sought directly because the event was a cooperative one between the Institute and Corrymeela. The implication was that the Director recognized that this development week event was promoting concerns that were relevant to the work of the Corrymeela Community. The event was held after classes had concluded for the academic year and when members of the Union faculty had taken on other commitments. The poor student response might have been avoided if there had been more active engagement with the College at an earlier stage, but the general uptake by students for these events has been poor. The College has arranged a number of development events, and has supported and commended all development events arranged through the Institute. The claim that UTC’s lack of encouragement to students hindered the development of research excellence is over-stated, and not set in the context of overall very poor student participation in other development activities at this time.

9. The Review Report includes details of the new first-year module, “Religion, Faith and Society” without indicating that this module included much active involvement by Union College faculty, one of whom acted as module co-ordinator, as well as the College assuming all the staffing arrangements for tutorial support. Union College invested considerable time and money in the development of this module and had discussed with the Director of the Institute the development of additional modules at different levels. The report mentions the important and valuable involvement of St Mary’s University College in the delivery of this module, but this involvement was minimal compared to UTC’s contribution. By failing to mention UTC’s activity in the management and delivery of this module, and the discussion about future developments, it is hard to resist the conclusion that a restricted and limited picture is being painted in this report.

10. The Report states: “However the content of the Theology modules that make up the major element in the new BA in Theology had not changed significantly and they continued to be taught almost entirely from the theological ethos and doctrinal framework of UTC. UTC’s response to enhancing the breadth and diversity of their offer appeared to provide very little opportunity for students to gain from other theological perspectives which was an essential requirement for the undergraduate programmes.” These statements call into question the academic integrity of all faculty who have ever taught in Union College throughout its relationship with QUB. At no time have members of the College faculty adopted a doctrinaire or narrow approach to their subject area. Their research, publications and teaching have been recognized consistently over many years by their academic guilds and monitored by their external examiners. This allegation is not supported by any written evidence. The fact that limited changes were made to existing modules is an indication that they, in many aspects, already met the requirements for breadth and diversity. To support this allegation of teaching from a narrow perspective, the University needs to provide minutes of their quality assurance process, and particularly their module review meetings and external examiner reports, where this issue was identified and the required changes were described. It should also produce correspondence from the programme external examiners indicating the nature and extent of the changes that were required as part of the University’s review and monitoring process. 

11. The Report says that “UTC’s insistence that a clause be inserted into the 2018-19 one-year MOA to state that the UTC Equality and Diversity Policy applies in relation to the appointment of staff, which is at odds with the University’s commitment to equality and diversity, concerned the University”. The clause that the College had asked to be inserted into the MOA was on the recommendation of the General Assembly Solicitor, and simply stated that in the appointment of any staff to Union College, the Presbyterian Church in Ireland would follow its own Equality and Diversity policy. The PCI policy has been approved by the Labour Relations Agency and the Equality Commission and it seems strange that this policy would concern the University.  The subsequent statement in the report, “It has been confirmed that UTC is unable to meet the University’s expectations regarding equality and diversity”, requires some explanation. There are no barriers placed on anyone coming to study at Union College and the admissions process to all University programmes taught at Union College is fully under the control of the University. If it means that the Presbyterian College in Belfast tends to employ Presbyterians as members of its teaching staff then that should not surprise or concern anyone. It has always been the case, but it has not prevented the faculty of Union College from engaging in academic work which examines the key issues from a variety of perspectives.

12. Throughout the Review Report there is a series of comments which lack supporting evidence such as “the student experience may be compromised”, or “has the potential to impact negatively on the student experience”. These provisional statements indicate that there may be some risks to the student experience, but there is no evidence to support the negative conclusions. Even when students report positively on the sense of community experienced at Union College, the report re-interprets this to mean that students were not exposed to the intellectual and cultural diversity normally associated with a University undergraduate experience. In order to support this allegation, the University would need to demonstrate how that “intellectual and cultural diversity of perspective” is experienced by students in all other schools, subjects and Colleges of the University, and give evidence of how this is ensured and evaluated.

13. Prior to the meeting of the Review Team, Union College submitted a paper outlining its understanding of the issues that were under review and offering some areas for consideration by the Review Team. It is disappointing that no reference was made to this submission in the report and there is no acknowledgement that Union College’s input was given serious consideration. This is further evidence that the review process failed to engage adequately and respectfully with one of the main stakeholders in the Institute of Theology.

We conclude that this Review Report: 

· is based on a flawed and confused review process that did not permit engagement on the substantial issues; 

· lacks supporting evidence for its claims and conclusions;

· did not adequately or respectfully include Union College in its consultations. 

Whilst we regret the University’s decision to withdraw theology programmes, the College remains committed to ensuring that all students in theology at Queen’s are able to complete their programmes of study in line with all the expectations of the Quality Code. 

APPENDIX B

(as referred to in paragraph 7 in the Narrative above)

A submission by the Principal of UTC to the Queen’s University

made on 2nd  January 2018 - suggesting further ways in which the relationship could be developed and asking for an opportunity to discuss this

Theology at Queen’s

The Strategic Review of Theology in 2016 helped to identify a number of curricular changes which are currently being implemented. But there may be need for a more radical assessment of the place of Theology at Queen’s than was possible at the time of the Review, and in the light of some current issues summarised below.

Current issues

1. Union Theological College has become the only provider of undergraduate degrees in Theology and carries the main burden of teaching at undergraduate level and supervision at postgraduate level. It is important to recognise that UTC is a confessional, denominational college and, while it does not aspire to be the Religious Studies department of the University and does not have unlimited personnel and financial resources, it is willing to continue to be an active partner with others in the delivery of Theology at Queen’s. 

2. The other colleges in the Institute of Theology have sought accreditation by other UK universities for degree programmes at all levels and seem to have less commitment than before to the work of the Institute. Most recently, Belfast Bible College has introduced a new Masters programme entitled ‘Bible and Ministry in the Contemporary World’, accredited by the University of Cumbria.  It is not clear whether the University has sought to ascertain why the colleges have moved in this direction. One assumes that the presumed restrictions of the Irish Universities Act regarding confessional content provides at least some explanation.  The work of the Institute would be greatly strengthened by the renewed commitment of all the Colleges, the active participation of St Mary’s University College, Belfast and the incorporation of the work in Religious Studies at Stranmillis University College.  If that is not possible, then an alternative model might need to be developed.

3. The preparation of the Memo of Agreement between UTC and the University requires a more efficient process, a clearer description of the responsibilities of both parties, and a full commitment to its implementation. Both this year’s and last year’s MOA contained at least one commitment which has not been honoured. Some “wrinkles” in the collaboration between UTC and the University might be smoothed out by clearer agreement on issues like teacher recognition, student engagement, the quality assurance process, and the support of students with disabilities.

4. An alternative for UTC would be to follow the trend of the other colleges in the Institute and seek a lighter touch validation of its degree programmes through another UK university, or more likely, to use its degree-awarding powers granted under the charter of The Presbyterian Theological Faculty, Ireland.   

Current strengths

1. An excellent working relationship exists between the faculty of UTC and the Director of the Institute of Theology, and there is a shared desire to see Theology at Queen’s enhanced and contributing to the life and vision of the University. We put on record the professional and positive way in which the Director has sought to facilitate and implement the innovations proposed through the Strategic Review of Theology, and her energy and commitment to the future of Theology at Queen’s.

2. The work of the Religious Studies Research Forum confirms that there is a significant number of faculty members from across the University who appreciate the importance of the influence of faith and religion in their disciplines and who are willing to explore that interface in a way that will contribute to the enhancement of Theology as well as their own discipline. The subject areas include History, Geography, Anthropology, Philosophy, Psychology, Law, Medical and Biological Sciences, and Architecture.  Professor Stephen Williams’ current research on the ethical and moral issues connected with developments in Robotics and Artificial Intelligence is another example of this interface. If these resources could be harnessed and channelled it might make Queen’s attractively distinctive in both its undergraduate teaching and research opportunities. The repeal of the Irish Universities Act restricting the teaching of Theology at Queen’s opens the door for a new approach in this area.

3. There is a growing number of RS and RE A level students in local feeder schools who have an enthusiasm for Theology. By actively supporting the teaching staff of these schools we hope to see an increased number of applicants with suitable grades wishing to pursue Theology at Queen’s. While it has a global vision, Queen’s remains the provider of higher education for a significant number of young people in this region, and many of them wish to study Theology.

Opportunities 

1. The events of 9-11, and continuing terrorist attacks across Europe, have ensured that religion and faith will continue to occupy an important place in the life of our world, as well as our local community. If Queen’s is to continue to shape the world, then its graduates (in almost every discipline) must have an appreciation of the religious, ethical and faith-informed issues that affect our common life. 

2. The repeal of the Irish Universities Act is an opportunity for Queen’s to develop courses and learning experiences that will address the needs of every faith community and will “ensure that in matters of religion, debate is well-informed and of high quality”.

“The interface between academic study and practicing religious communities is complex and significant. Critical analysis may challenge profoundly held convictions producing sharp rejection of academic study, but may stimulate engagement with contemporary concerns. Such study is a major contributor to community understanding and development and the avoidance or challenging of prejudices arising from misinformation. Contemporary society in the UK has an interest in ensuring that in matters of religion, debate is well-informed and of high quality.”

QAA Subject Benchmark Statement, Theology and Religious Studies, October 2014. 

Conclusion

Theology at Queen’s, appropriately managed and resourced, can make a significant contribution to the University’s vision and mission. We ought not to miss the opportunity that is currently before us and we should begin a conversation immediately to outline the practical steps we need to take. Specifically, this conversation needs to begin before any MOA for the 2018-21 period is agreed.

Stafford Carson

Principal

Union Theological College

NIGEL McCULLOUGH

Moved by the Rev NJ McCullough, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:

1. That the following candidates, their nominations having been sustained by the Council for Training in Ministry, be accepted as students for the Ordained Ministry, and placed under the care of their presbyteries:

Name
Congregation
Presbytery

Paul Bradley
Millisle & Ballycopeland
Ards

Stephen Cairns
Whiteabbey
North Belfast
Martin Delaney
High Kirk
Ballymena
Tom Finnegan
Sloan St, Lisburn
Dromore

Andrew Frazer
St Andrew’s, Bangor
Ards

Stephen Gaston
Abbot’s Cross
North Belfast

Jeff Gawn
Enniskillen
Omagh

Mark Hawthorne
Waringstown
Armagh

Stephen Kerr
Legacurry
Dromore

Andrew Martin
Sloan St, Lisburn
Dromore

Thomas Moore
First Saintfield
Down

William Moore
Scrabo
Ards

Neil Stewart
Stormont
East Belfast
2. That the candidature for the ordained ministry of Dr Kevin Hargaden be terminated with immediate effect. 

Moved by the Rev NJ McCullough, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers:
3. That the Assembly welcome Union Theological College’s developing relationship with BibleMesh which enables development of online courses and understand that this in no way undermines any theological position of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland.

Moved as an amendment by the Very Rev Dr TWJ Morrow:

3. That the Assembly welcome Union Theological College’s developing relationship with BibleMesh which enables development of online courses in keeping with the theology and practice of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland.

The Proposer and Seconder accepted the amendment.

On being put to the House as the substantive motion, it was declared passed.
Moved by the Rev NJ McCullough, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:

4. That the Assembly give approval for the proposals in Appendix 2 concerning the Ministry Application Pathway Review to be implemented beginning with applications made in 2020. 

5. That the Assembly give approval of the direction of travel contained in Appendix 3 concerning Flexible Training Pathways, and give permission for the Council to pilot the scheme and report back to the General Assembly in 2021. 

6. That the Assembly welcome the development of the courses detailed in Appendix 4 and encourage the Faculty to further develop online presence and appropriate courses under the oversight of the Management Committee and the Council for Training in Ministry. 

7. That the Assembly approve of the renaming of the Curriculum Panel’s name to the ‘Teaching and Learning Panel’. 
8. That the recommendations in Appendix 6 and in Supplementary Reports page 14 concerning those whose retention as licentiates and ministers without charge has been sought by presbyteries be adopted.
9. Consolidated Resolution 

(a) That the assessment for the Ministerial Development Programme be set to raise £130,000. 


(b) That the assessment for the Students’ Bursary Fund be set to raise £150,000. 

10. That the Assembly approve of the renaming of the Pastoral Care of Manse Families Panel to the ‘Pastoral Care of Ministers and their Families Panel’. 

11. That the Report of the Council for Training in Ministry be received.  

The sederunt came to a close at 6.04pm, the Moderator pronouncing the Benediction. 

EIGHTH SESSION
Thursday, 6th June 2019
7.15pm

The Assembly again convened, the Moderator leading in prayer.

The Report of the COUNCIL FOR SOCIAL WITNESS (Reports pp280-307) was submitted by the Rev Dr TJ McCormick. 

Moved by the Rev Dr TJ McCormick, seconded by Mr Lindsay Conway, OBE, and agreed:
1. That the General Assembly recognise the work of the Scamwise Partnership in Northern Ireland and encourage congregations to use its resources. 

2. That the General Assembly thank congregations who participated in the recent Taking Care Audit, which will assist greatly in the future planning of Safeguarding training and resources. 

3. That the General Assembly give thanks for the dedicated workforce throughout units, homes and services run by its Council for Social Witness and recognise the contribution of partners and stakeholders. 

4. That the General Assembly express real concern that in the absence of the Northern Ireland Assembly vital legislation and appropriate funding is being denied to essential Health and Social Care Services. 

5. That the report of the Council for Social Witness be received. 

Section 3 of the Report of the GENERAL COUNCIL (Reports pp63-86) along with resolutions 20-27 (Reports pp113-114) was submitted by Mr David Thomson, together with the following Supplementary Report:

Correction - Finance Panel Report, page 65, paragraph 13
Rev K Nelson (Castlewellan and Leitrim)

Rev RD Maxwell (St Andrew’s, Belfast)

TREVOR D GRIBBEN
Moved by Mr David Thomson, seconded by the Rev MR Catney, and agreed:
22. That for 2019, the Assessment Rates, along with the related allocation of funds, be as set out in Support Services Appendix 1 and that the rate of assessment for the Pension Fund be set at 24% of stipend paid in the year 

23. That the 2019 budgeted expenditure of the Incidental Fund be as set out in Support Services Appendix 3. 

24. That under Par 223(3) of the Code, leave is given to the pre-65 retirement of the Revs DA Murphy (Cunningham Memorial), TJ Laverty (Portstewart), TWD Johnston (Hamilton Road, Bangor) and JG Johnston (Carnlough, Cushendall and Newtowncrommelin).

25. That the United Appeal for 2020 be as set out on the Schedule 1 to the report of the United Appeal Committee. 

26. The General Assembly affirm the United Appeal Committee’s desire to reduce the call on reserves in future years but recognises the projected increase in expenditure necessary to maintain the work of the General Assembly’s Councils. 

27. The General Assembly support the call of the United Appeal Committee for congregations to forward their United Appeal contributions in a timely manner and to consider their giving as we seek to do more, together. 

28. That the General Assembly Solicitor be requested to advise the Church on the proposal as outlined in the 2018 Assembly Resolution, taking account of the comments received from Presbyteries; and ask the Holding Trustee Task Group to prepare a full report with definitive proposals for the 2020 General Assembly 

29. That Section 3 of the report of the General Council be received.
 OVERTURES: On the Books (pp308-309) 

The resolution as moved below, was tabled in the name of the Rev TD Gribben in the Supplementary Reports to the General Assembly, pS28.
A. General 
The Overtures anent Pars 53, 57, 70(b) and 70(d) of the Code (pp308-309) were submitted by Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
1. That the Overtures anent Pars 53, 57, 70(b) and 70(d) of the Code, having lain on the books for one year, be enacted as the law of the Church.
OVERTURES: New (pp310-313) 

The resolutions as moved below, were tabled in the name of the Rev TD Gribben in the Supplementary Reports to the General Assembly, ppS28-29.
A. General
The Overture anent Par 219(5) of the Code (pp310-311) was submitted by the Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by Rev TD Gribben, seconded by Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
1. That the Overture anent Par 219(5) of the Code be received and that, under Par 111 of the Code, it be made the rule of the Church.
The Overture anent Par 72(j) of the Code (p311) was submitted by Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by Rev TD Gribben, seconded by Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
1. That the Overture anent Par 72(j) of the Code be received and placed on the books.

2. That the Overture anent Par 72(j) of the Code be made an Interim Act.

The Overture anent Par 222(3) of the Code (p311) was submitted by Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
1. That the Overture anent Par 222(3) of the Code be received and that, under Par 111 of the Code, it be made the rule of the Church.
B. LINKAGE COMMISSION
The Overture anent Par 128(5)(b) of the Code (p312) was submitted by the Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
1. That the Overture anent Par 128(5)(b) of the Code be received and placed on the books.

2. That the Overture anent Par 128(5)(b) of the Code be made an Interim Act.

The Overtures anent Pars 198(9)(b) and 237 of the Code (p312) were submitted by the Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
1. That the Overtures anent Par 198(9)(b) and 237 of the Code be received and that, under Par 111 of the Code, they be made the rule of the Church.
C. COUNCIL FOR TRAINING IN MINISTRY

The Overture anent Par 69(2) of the Code (p312) was submitted by Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
1. That the Overture anent Par 69(2) of the Code be received and placed on the books.

2. That the Overture anent Par 69(2) of the Code be made an Interim Act.
The Overture anent Par 73 of the Code (pp312-313) was submitted by Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers:
1. That the Overture anent Par 73 of the Code be received and placed on the books.

Moved as an amendment by the Very Rev Dr J Dunlop:

1. That the Overture anent Par 73 of the Code be received and placed on the books in amended form as follows:

It is hereby overtured to the General Assembly that Par 73 of the Code

be deleted and the following substituted in its place:
73. The Presbytery shall – 
(a)
see that ministers preach the Word faithfully to their congregations, regularly visit the families under their charge, visit the sick, promote peace and temperance among the people, adopt means for the instruction of the young in Gospel doctrine and the distinctive principles of the Presbyterian Church, encourage education and missionary enterprise and discharge all other duties of the pastoral office;

(b) see that the duties of the eldership are properly discharged and that elders are suitably equipped;

(c) require that Kirk Sessions maintain two services each Lord’s Day, unless the Session decides otherwise, and that they make provision where practicable for the holding of meetings during the week for praise and prayer and the religious instruction of the people;

(d) ensure that a minister or licentiate in active duty shall not accept any paid public appointment, unless it be of an occasional kind, without the consent of the relevant Presbytery and the Linkage Commission. A breach of this rule shall amount to contumacy, for which the Presbytery shall proceed against the offender;

(e) ensure that appropriate arrangements are in place for the pastoral care of ministers and their families.

The Proposer and Seconder accepted the amendment.

On being put to the House as the substantive motion, it was declared passed.
Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
2. That the Overture anent Par 73 of the Code, as amended, be made an Interim Act.
The Overture anent Par 275(3) of the Code (p313) were submitted by the Rev TD Gribben.

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:
1. That the Overture anent Par 275(3) of the Code be received and that, under Par 111 of the Code, it be made the rule of the Church.

The sederunt came to a close at 8.40pm, the Moderator leading in prayer. 
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